Remarks of Kathleen W. Buechel, Chair, The Working Group

Vice Chair, City of Pittsburgh Ethics Hearing Board

Post-Agenda Meeting, City Council Chambers

March 30, 2009


Good morning. Thank you for this opportunity to comment on the important subject of the Ethics Hearing Board’s and Working Group’s recommendations to amend the Gifts and Favors language in Section 197.07 of the City Code.
I want to share with you the rationale behind the Ethics Hearing Board’s creation of the Working Group, its composition, key considerations and the recommendation that stemmed from its many productive meetings.
Early in 2008, The Ethics Hearing Board asked a Working Group to review the current Code’s provisions in 197.07 to determine if they adequately reflected the needs of today and furthered our collective desire to better serve the citizens of Pittsburgh. While the media attention and subsequent meeting with Mayor Ravenstahl about the Lemieux Golf Outing prompted the Ethics Hearing Board to first deeply consider the Gifts and Favors language in the Code, it must be said that the Working Group was launched to  consider recommendations that went beyond any one constituency, circumstance or set of facts. That broader mandate and our specific composition commendably enabled the Working Group to thoughtfully and thoroughly examine section 197.07 to see that it anticipated the needs, norms and higher standards required in Pittsburgh.

The Working Group was comprised of all major stakeholder groups where issues concerning gifts and favors and public officials and employees may arise.  We benefited greatly from the on going participation of two representatives of the Mayor’s office, Kristin Baginski and Gabe Mazefsky,  two representatives from City Council: Darlene Harris of City Council and Selena Schmidt, chief of staff from Council President Shields’ office. Timothy Hampton, an executive from PNC financial, represented the business community, and Saleem Ghubril, then head of the Pittsburgh Project and now executive director of the Pittsburgh Promise, spoke for the nonprofit sector.  Rabbi Danny Schiff and I served on behalf of the Ethics Hearing Board.  Kate de Simone provided staff assistance. Nick Varischetti, an intern from the University of Pittsburgh also contributed to our work. 
We are all indebted to these individuals.  This was a time consuming and robust process. Each member brought their considerable insight and commitment to strengthen the resulting recommendations. We are especially grateful to Carla Miller, a lawyer and co-founder of City Ethics, a national and international resource group that creates model legislation and offers best practices and consulting assistance on public sector ethics. Carla provided pro bono but invaluable ongoing advice long after her three hour contract was expended. 

 The Working Group met more than 19 times, reviewed over 20 municipal codes, drafted and re-worked suggested definitions and code language, consulted ethics officials at the State and national level, considered model codes and canons, and engaged an ethics expert – Carla Miller -- to review initial findings and inform our final recommendations.  Throughout this process, the following goals concerning gifts and favors guided us:
· Confirming Pittsburgh as a leader in  public sector ethics and accountability

· Furthering the public’s trust by advancing transparency and heightened accountability

· Considering best practices from elsewhere and interpreting them for Pittsburgh now

· Engaging key stakeholders to gain concurrence on standards including representatives of the Ethics Hearing Board, the Mayor, City Council, business and nonprofits

· Providing better, brighter line guidance, tools and consultation for public servants who seek to do the right thing

· Offering a “one stop shop” incorporating relevant norms from the State Ethics Code, Home Rule Charter and City Ethics Code 

· Encouraging public servants to participate in civic life and charitable causes actively but appropriately

· Offering solutions that were administratively workable and practical, instructive for circumstances where we did not provide precise guidance, and changeable as on–going experience with them warrants

· Focusing on larger areas of potential infraction first, understanding that any, especially small infractions are intolerable and erode public trust

The document before you provides the Working Group’s consensus recommendations and two amendments to our work voted on at the Ethics Hearing Board meeting on November 14, 2008. 

Our work was influenced by the fact that in the post Enron era, the public seeks greater accountability, transparency and leadership from its public officials to insure that they will be free from personal considerations and undue or inappropriate influence from interested parties as they discharge their civic duties.  
We believe that the current version of the City Code can and should be strengthened to provide brighter lines, a common understanding and clarification wherever possible to steer public officials, public employees and city employees as they serve the City. Such definitions cannot anticipate every circumstance where ethics arise, but they can guide the public, the media and covered individuals in determining what is acceptable in Pittsburgh to maintain the public’s ongoing confidence in our service. Introducing more transparency through  on line disclosure, better awareness and guidance through education and consultation, coupled with the concept of shared norms and values, can go a long way toward insuring ethical behavior. 

We also want to stress that at the neighborhood and city level, attendance at public events is expected by constituents and should be encouraged. Disclosure at a certain dollar figure and the aggregation principle were not intended to prevent constituent interaction but rather as a method to share and to link these activities of representation more broadly to public service.
While we reviewed municipal codes or standards from around the country, we wanted to insure that our recommendations would work in Pittsburgh but would not be confined only to ideas that originated in cities with the same population, municipal budget or history of Pittsburgh.  We believe that while forms of government and locales may vary, basic tenets of leadership and ethical behavior are more universal than city size or region.  We were mindful that we had to be congruent with the State of Pennsylvania’s stipulations, but recommend stronger standards in some areas in order lead.  Our recommendations seek to balance individual privacy and public disclosure, administrative burden and transparency, and acceptance of invitations to insure that the City is represented, that public officials and public employees attend events to be accessible to their constituents in fulfillment of their job responsibilities and not for personal gain or privilege.
The Working Group learned that certain elements are becoming more common in updated city codes. These include several of the items we recommended including: 
· more specific and realistic dollar figures to define “nominal” gifts and event tickets that reflect their higher cost today. We spent a great deal of time considering what dollar figure to recommend as both “nominal” and reportable. Early on we endorsed a standard that required aggregation and disclosure of nominal gifts below the one gift disclosure threshold, but withdrew it on advice that it might be administratively cumbersome or difficult to enforce.  This provision to note the frequency and aggregation of such gifts or invitations was re-introduced by the Ethics Hearing Board at the recommendation of the City Solicitor in November.

· Voluntary disclosure of gifts to close family members 
· On-line reporting and more public disclosure of acceptable gifts or invitations to events to provide a safe harbor, greater clarity and transparency 
· on going education in various forms—on line, in staff meetings, etc. to insure an on-going culture of ethical knowledge and empowerment
· certification at more senior levels of responsibility that they are aware of and agree to be governed by the Code’s provisions 
· consultation to clarify areas where the Code did not anticipate an issue
· prior consultation about travel and attendance at key events to clarify their connection to discharge of civic duties or representation of the City

· mechanisms to turn back cultural gifts received during travel or from official  visiting delegations to the city so that protocol or hospitality can be observed and personal gain avoided.

The Working Group suggested additional action from the Mayor, City Council or other entities with jurisdiction over them in their recommendations to the Ethics Hearing Board. The Ethics Hearing Board adopted two of these suggestions on November 14: 
(1). The suggestion to recommend voluntary disclosure of gifts to direct family members from interested parties and 
(2). the suggestion to develop a standard wherein gifts or invitations from one source or organization are aggregated and capped. This derives from the contention that over time, even small gifts can accumulate through frequency or repetition to become more than nominal.

Additional items pinpointed by the Working Group for further action include:

1. Extension of these norms to City Authorities and Boards outside the jurisdiction of the current City Ethics Code. 

Legal analysis indicated that we could not mandate these norms for agents of the city involved in City authorities. The Working Group therefore recommends that the Mayor, who appoints these members, and Council, who confirms them, should:

a. Instruct the City law department to collect, review and analyze all ethics codes in force now at the authorities and commissions outside the jurisdiction of the current City Ethics Code to gauge their status and alignment with these provisions

b. Seek to have each Authority publish and enforce its own ethics code

c. Align those codes where possible with this one

d. In the interim, encourage voluntary compliance with the norms we recommend including on line disclosure of gifts above $100      

.

2.
Training, education, consultation and opportunities to clarify gray areas and operate with greater certainty in others remain the fundamental building blocks of ethical behavior by public officials and public employees.  The intent behind these recommendations is on-going, active training and regular communication. It includes the notion of requiring a pledge of understanding by Public Officials, Public Employees.  The Working Group trusts that the Administration and the Ethics Hearing Board will gain the appropriate resources to make these tools more available, and that departments will be encouraged to highlight the culture of accountability and transparency so worthy of this City.

3. 
Prohibitions on interested parties from offering gifts.  

While this is covered in the recommendations, the Working Group believes that outreach to interested parties, through active communication of these changes, is appropriate so that they understand that gift giving, as well as receiving, are gaining greater scrutiny and incur penalties.
The Ethics Hearing Board adopted the Working Group’s recommendations, added two amendments, as I’ve stated, and forwarded them to City Council and to the Mayor for consideration and adoption. Because of the Working Group’s composition, we believe these suggestions demonstrate executive, legislative and sector-specific cooperation and shared leadership on these issues.  The Ethics Hearing Board accepted and commended the Working Group’s efforts on behalf of the Citizens of Pittsburgh. 
The Ethics Hearing Board maintained that the Working Group’s recommendations represent a substantial beginning that should be tested and reviewed as experience with them warrants. We view these suggestions as an important first step toward ongoing improvement and leadership in this arena. 
After many meetings and much deliberation, we came to the view that not every circumstance can be anticipated or legislated when it comes to ethics. Instead, commonly defined and agreed to standards, a process for clarifying grey areas, education and prevention efforts and a general atmosphere of accountability and transparency must be evidenced in the actions of those who represent the public’s trust. These recommendations represent workable, and constructive building blocks to advance these important goals.
It has been a privilege to work together with these committed public servants and civic volunteers. We invite your questions, welcome the public discussion to follow, and look for your support to amend the Code to best suit the ongoing civic needs and ethical public leadership of Pittsburgh.
